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The years of lip service in the discussion of controlling “sprawl” have come to an end.  At out present stage of development, the east side has been built out.  All that’s left with under utilized land is the west and north west portions of the city. In our updated General Plan, a decision has to be made on whether or not the community is willing to accept high density infill to avoid “sprawl”.

Let me divert for a minute about sprawl. First of all, I think it’s become common to use the words sprawl and growth interchangeably.  While sprawl is always growth, growth isn’t always sprawl. 

Sprawl, in land use, is defined as using large amounts of land unnecessarily.  Our growth in Petaluma, especially on the east side, is not sprawl.  House lots have always been small and keep getting smaller.  If anything, residential living conditions are fairly tight, not sprawled out.  

We haven’t had sprawl, we have had growth.

While I favor infill to more efficiently use the land, there comes a point where density can become too much.  In fact, given higher densities, vacant and underutilized land provides aesthetic relief from wall to wall, high density development.  100% highly developed land will not have a small town flavor.

Back to our General Plan.  Staff and the City Council are fixated on developing a General Plan for the period from 2004 to 2025.  While this may make sense for day-to-day city operations, it completely ignores the fact that Petaluma will be here after 2025 and will continue to grow.  The General Plan needs to guide us for the short term future, but it also should provide at least a fuzzy vision of the next growth increment.

There will be more growth. The Press Democrat reports projected countywide growth of 130,000 people by 2025 and 295,000 people by 2040.  There will be growth in Sonoma County, and Petaluma, as long as medicine lets us live longer, immigration continues and people from other parts of the country want to enjoy our wonderful climate.  Not wanting it to happen won’t stop it.

So, if we are destined to grow, there’s no need to stuff all the development possible into the smallest infill parcels of land not yet developed.  Even though our setting of an urban growth boundary in 1998 set a boundary only until 2018, some on our council are trying to stuff all the growth until 2025 into that boundary. There is no basis or need to do that.

Those living on the fringes of development want to look out their windows and see undeveloped rural land. So did I in 1968 when I was on the fringe, but that wasn’t to be.  Those living on the present fringes have to choose between single family homes in the rural area beyond them and/or high density apartment and condo developments on now vacant parcels around them.

Those living in the rest of the city have to choose between future residential development dominated by apartments and condos, or by single family homes. If you’ve ever driven around a city that has lots of apartment concentrations, I think you’ll agree that doesn’t present an affluent, small town feeling. 

As I said in the beginning, decision time has come to seriously think about what you’d like Petaluma to look like in the future. Personally, I’d prefer more of what we’ve got than high density development.

The final public workshop on the General Plan will be held this Saturday from 9:00AM to noon in the Community center at 320 North McDowell Blvd.  Be there if this interests you         

